Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, August 14th, 2012, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Bill London, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker, Donal Wilkinson; Joan McDougall and Deb Reynolds (GM Team); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent: Kimberly Vincent (board); Theresa Nuhn (GM Team)
Guests: Bill Beck 
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
No members present at time of forum; Bill Beck (guest) arrived later into the meeting.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: “The Real Business of the Co-op” article 
The reading was chosen to facilitate conversation about transparency and Co-op board retreats. The article describes three strategic concepts for the guidance of co-operatives; the concepts are from a booklet published by Brett Fairbairn, Director of the Centre for the Study of Co-operatives. The concepts are economic linkage with members, transparency about operations and structures and among co-op members, and a cognitive model for governance and management.
Board members shared their thoughts on whether transparency at BOD retreats is a concern.
Bill London said he thought some agenda items at the last retreat should have been talked about at a board meeting where there is potential for more transparency.
Board members said they value how retreats help them get to know each other and develop a foundation for working well together. 
Andrika said she felt past retreats have been appropriate because the conversations among themselves help directors get to know each other.

Kurt said that transparency to him means members always have the opportunity to access information about board gatherings, whether it’s a retreat or a monthly meeting. He suggested having board meetings recorded, in addition to the written minutes that are provided.
Donal said he believed board retreats are transparent because informative articles are written about them and printed in the Co-op newsletter.

The BOD asked GM team members for their opinions. Deb said she didn’t believe anything discussed at the last retreat was about content that needed to be transparent to members. She added that the practicalities of running a cooperative business have to be considered when exploring transparency. Joan M. agreed that retreats are good because they help people get to know each other and are a good way to explore fundamental concepts that help build success. She said this is important because board meetings instead emphasize the day-to-day business of the Co-op.
Colette said the Co-op has achieved success, and trust through that success, along the lines of the dynamic described in the reading. She expressed a desire to have more mechanisms for helping the BOD know more about all Co-op members, not just the loudest voices, and for members to know more about each other’s interests.
She said she sees the board retreat as a place for building relationships among team members and having the time for more education and in-depth conversation. She said she did not think the board was violating any principle by having the time and space to develop as a team and have bigger conversations. A board consultant told her that very few of the nonprofits he advises have had concerns about the transparency of their board retreats, and he suggested the Co-op BOD explore what openness really means to each director. Likewise, she said she thought the board should have a brief conversation about openness.

Bill London said he agreed that retreats are good for bonding, and that he is just concerned about agenda topics, such as when the group discussed the criteria for eligibility for running for election to the Board of Directors. He said he is concerned that, in effect, decisions are being made. 
Andrika said that there is nothing binding about conversations about such topics, and that the conversations help build consensus. It’s no less transparent than committee meetings. 

Kurt said it seemed like the conversation about eligibility was essentially a vote and that perhaps more transparency could be achieved by treating retreats like long board meetings that therefore involve meeting minutes.
Donal said he thought retreat topics and conversations were well represented in an article about the retreat that was published in the Co-op newsletter.

Andrika emphasized that a vote was not taken on eligibility and nothing was binding -- the facilitator asked what people thought as a form of facilitation to see if there was general agreement on the ideas put forth. Voting is different than this. Topics from such facilitated discussions can be brought to a board meeting for a vote, she said.
Colette said concern with retreats seems to revolve around what topics are appropriate for a retreat agenda. Therefore, it makes sense to keep this study and engagement conversation in mind when developing the agenda for the next retreat. 
Action:  The BOD will have another conversation about what is appropriate for a retreat agenda closer to when it’s time to plan the next retreat. 
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes: Motion to accept minutes as presented, seconded, passed 4-0-2
GM Compliance Report:
Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board
The BOD and GM team discussed whether the Member Appreciation Day discount, which gives a flat 10% to all members, penalizes Participating Members since that day’s discount is lower than what many of the Participating Members receive for their volunteer work (8%, 13% and 18% are the PM discounts).

Deb agreed that the M.A.Day discount doesn’t provide an additional benefit to all Participating Members, but said that the event only happens twice a year and Participating Members with the 13% and 18% discounts get their advantage all other days of the year. To increase the M.A.Day discount would essentially lead to paying people to carry products out of the store.

The group agreed that the GM team should make sure materials and training make it clear that discounts cannot be stacked.

Policy B6: Participating Member Program
The BOD and GM Team discussed the value and challenges of the Participating Member (PM) program.

Kurt said he would like to see a stronger PM program because it is a prime resource for developing strong committee and board members. Approximately 75 Participating Members out of 6000 Co-op members isn’t all that much, he said. He would like available PM positions to be clearly advertised and also have more PM positions on committees.
The importance of the staff PM coordinator position was discussed.  Kurt said this role should not be undervalued, as he has heard it has been. Kurt suggested the PM Coordinator position might be better paid to reduce staff turnover.
The GM Team discussed constraints on PM positions. By law, any work that would or should be done by a paid employee cannot be done by a volunteer. This limits PM roles. Legal advice suggests not running such a program because of the potential for PM work to be considered work that should be paid. GM Team members said they like the program. One challenge is getting new people into positions; some roles are held by the same person for a long time.

Colette cited BOD discussion held last year about ensuring that there isn’t discrepancy between hours worked and the discount given, in particular for newsletter volunteers. The plan was for this discrepancy to be reconciled. For compliance on this policy, the GM Team needs to show that this discrepancy has been addressed.
Joan M. said she is aware of a lot of work done to address this situation.
Action: The GM Team will clarify with newsletter editors whether discrepancy between Participating Member hours worked and the discount given has been addressed.
Policy B8: Budgeting/Financial Planning
Colette questioned the increase in sales percentages and why budgeted plus amount over budget does not equal actual increase.

Action: Deb will review the percentages and clarify why the discrepancy.

Policy B9: Executive Limitations

No discussion on B9.

Motion to accept the four reports and find them in compliance, seconded, passed 4-2
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEMS FOLLOW-UP
ROLLED OVER/MODIFIED ACTION ITEMS:

Action:  The Professional Development Committee will look over minutes of the May meeting and create an action list. IN PROGRESS
Action:  Andrika will contact Lida to get Berkeley Food Co-op article hyperlinked in minutes on website. DONE
Action:  The Professional Development Committee will clarify how to plan future Board retreats.  IN PROGRESS
Action:  Joan R. will schedule Study and Engagement in August around transparency and board retreats; DONE Kimberly will send thoughts ahead of time because she can’t attend meeting. NOT SENT
Action:  Joan R. will put on a future agenda discussion about who takes care of the Board Bulletin Board. DONE
Action:  Joan M. Will inquire about product liability insurance for vendors; Joan R. Will put this on the August agenda. MOVED TO SEPTEMBER AGENDA FOR GUEST
. 
Action:  Election Committee will find the timeline for the 12-month election cycle.  (Donal may have it, or it may be in a report written by Dena Neese in 2010.) IN PROCESS
Action:   Andrika and Tammy will create a DRAFT committee charter. DONE
NEW:

Action: Theresa will work with Ms. Shook to develop a synopsis of the insurance policy for use in board materials. This includes clarifying who pays the deductible. DONE
Action:  Joan R. will insert this synopsis into the board orientation packet. DONE
Action: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will develop language about insurance and liability for either the B or D section of the policy manual. NOT DONE
Action: At the end of the year, the Vice President and Deb will collaborate on developing the BOD budget. They will then bring a draft budget back to the BOD for review. IN PROCESS
Action: Joan M. Will research whether full Cooperative Grocer content is available online. DONE – EVERYONE NOW HAS SUBSCRIPTION
Action: Joan R. Will look for a 2011 policy comment document in records. DIDN’T FIND; THERE ISN’T ONE. FOUND 2012 DOC
Action: Tammy, Kurt, Bill, and Colette need to submit short bio information and a photo to Lida for BOD webpage. DONE
Action: Deb will lead a Study and Engagement session about financial ratios at the October BOD meeting. WILL DO
Action: The GM Search Committee will develop an online survey (Survey Monkey) and meet with store managers to develop ways to get staff input and perspective for the GM Search and for calibrating staff and BOD interests. IN PROGRESS 
Action: After Joan R. updates the policy manual with the D10 revision, she will bring the new version for members to sign at the August board meeting. DONE; IT’S ACTUALLY D11
Action: Andrika will talk to Joan R. about which financial reports to include in the Co-op member mailing. DONE
Action: The Professional Development Committee will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. This could include having dinner presentations. Suggestions will be brought to the August meeting for discussion.

IN PROGRESS
Action: The Executive Committee will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. NOT YET
CONFIRM AGENDA
Agenda confirmed with addition of two new topics:
1) Weekends for possible retreat dates & 2) Website redesign

BUSINESS AGENDA
GM Financial Report/GM Update (report):
Question: The BOD needs to decide whether the Co-op can offer patronage dividends for this year. Will we need time on agenda to review financial information to help make that decision? 

Action: At the September meeting, Deb will lay out timeline for deciding patronage dividends.
The GM Team clarified the “2012 Total Store Same Day Sales” graph. This graph is a comparison of budgeted gross vs. actual growth and includes last year’s actuals. The numbers shown are cumulative monthly values.

Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
General Manager Search Update (report):
· Will likely start screening candidates September 1. Three applications have come in to date.

· On September 28 the committee will decide which applicants are coming in for face to face interviews. 

· In October, candidate statements will be shared in flyers that will be available at Co-op cash registers.

· Face to face interviews will, in general, involve the same format as last time:
· Will start with a Wednesday dinner with the BOD.

· Interviews on Thursday.

· Member Forum is Thursday night.

Colette proposed that the board consider three windows for these interviews: October 10-12, October 17-19, and October 24-26. The only thing “mandatory”  for the board is the interview on Thursday (11th, 18th, and 25th). 
Donal said 3:15 p.m. is the earliest he is available on those Thursdays.
Policy & Bylaw Committee – Proposed Policy Rewrite “D9 Board Member Nominating & Election Process” (proposal):
Kurt, who is on the Policy and Bylaw committee, said Kimberly, the chair, wanted to vote if there are any motions to amend the proposed rewrite. She is absent tonight. The BOD agreed that if the amendments were minor, they could move forward with a vote.

The group discussed how much time should pass before someone who was in a Co-op management position is eligible to run for a BOD position.

Kurt said the policy rewrite submitted for the agenda is not the most current one, and the appropriate copy reflects past discussion about the eligibility of former managers.
Action: Kurt will submit the most current revised version of D9 for the September agenda.
Policy & Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite “B9: Executive Limitations” (proposal):
This policy provides guidance for the General Manager’s requirement to exercise fiscal responsibility and ensure expenditures are aligned with priorities established in Ends Policies.
The BOD discussed what expenditure amount and/or type the GM needs to bring to the board’s attention. In the past, the GM gave a $5,000 bonus to an employee at the end of the person's contract.  The BOD would like to have been informed of the bonus and wants to make sure similar expenditures are reported to the Board in the future.
Whether the limit should be based on amount or type of expense, or both, was discussed. For example, the BOD discussed whether wording such as “atypical expenses not accounted for in the annual budget” achieves the desired guidance without leading to an unnecessary level of board review of day-to-day operations. 
Question: Do we just want to be informed, or do we want to provide informed input into the decision about unusual expenditures?

Action: The Policy and Bylaw committee will fix the typos in the submitted proposed rewrite of B9. 

Motion to send policy rewrite back to committee with this input, seconded, passed 6-0
Board Bulletin Board (discussion):
Motion to have Membership Engagement Committee determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute, seconded, passed 6-0
Draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter & process (report and discussion): 

Andrika shared that she and Tammy developed this draft based on the existing format for other Co-op committees. The Strategic Initiatives Committee is a new proposal, and it would be responsible for recommending short-term, ad-hoc committees to implement specific petals of the strategic plan (“strengthening Co-op community,” “community engagement, outreach, and education,” and “develop and support the local organic and sustainable food and goods economy”). The Strategic Initiatives Committee would not begin its work until a permanent General Manager is in place.
The BOD explored the draft charter to provide feedback on the larger goals and ideas. The BOD discussed the background of this effort, which is to address the stagnation of long-term committees. Those developing this idea realized that project-based (ad hoc) committees would be useful for much of the work that need to be done. The Strategic Initiatives Committee, which would generally consist of the Board executive committee, would help form the ad-hoc committees. The ad-hoc committees working on operational matters would work more closely with the General Manager, and ad hoc committees doing visionary/strategic work would work more closely with the BOD. Ad-hoc committees would report goals, recommendations, and evaluations to the  SI Committee
Suggestions: 
· All committees may need to research and review their charters, as there may be multiple versions in the records.

· Each committee’s first job should be to come up with a charter to be approved by the BOD.
· The draft charter for the Strategic Initiatives Committee should refer people to the Participating Member guidelines for reward information instead of stating that members are eligible for an 8% Co-op discount.

Action: Joan R. will put the draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter on the September agenda.
Board Responsibilities and Participation (discussion):
The BOD had a general discussion about board responsibilities and how this is documented and conveyed to board members. This included brief discussion about workload for those involved in many committees and attendance requirements.
Colette said that the Board doesn’t currently have anything in the bylaws that talks about mandatory Board committee participation. The bylaws have language that is open to interpretation: “A director who is absent from three consecutive Board meetings or four meetings in any one-year period shall, unless excused by the Board for good cause, be presumed to have resigned.”
How this can be read is different from its intent; this reads as if it only deals with board meetings rather than also including board committees. Colette suggested that this be clarified in BOD orientation materials and possibly in policy and the code of conduct.
Motion to refer the topic to the Policy and Bylaw Committee to come up with clarifying language regarding meeting attendance and the process by which attendance is documented and excused, seconded, passed 6-0
Communications from Board Members (discussion):

The BOD discussed situations where directors have wanted to and/or needed to distinguish between speaking as a director and speaking on a personal level. At times, email responses to people who have emailed the entire BOD have meant to represent the individual responder but could be perceived as a statement from the BOD. This can happen especially if the director responds using his or her board email address.
Colette said this issue also raises questions for her about what, if anything, the board president can speak to as an individual. 
The board clarified how to better establish and communicate this distinction to people they communicate with.

· If an email is sent to the entire BOD, it is generally understood that the president should respond as the representative of the board; the president can delegate as needed.  Emails sent to the BOD are BOD business cannot be responded to as individuals. 
· If a Board member communicates on general MFC issues (not sent to the Board or part of official BOD business), he or she needs to respond through personal email and clarify that the response is personal.
Co-op 40th Anniversary Celebration (discussion):

2013 is the 40th anniversary of the Co-op and the 40th anniversary of the Renaissance Fair.  Bill London introduced the idea of the Co-op collaborating with the Renaissance Fair on a celebratory mural on the Co-op wall facing Washington Street.

Andrika wondered why the Renaissance Fair should be singled out among other possible partners and whether this collaboration would alienate some members. She said the GM Team should be consulted.
Joan M. said managers have explored something in general for the wall. Deb said they need to find out from the landlord if anything at all is allowed.

Kurt said he thinks members would enjoy the collaboration with the Renaissance Fair and the mural. At the very least, the Co-op should do something like this, for example, to recognize that “1973 was a very good year.”

Andrika said she was more comfortable with this broader approach rather than lumping the Co-op and the Renaissance Fair together exclusively.
Joan M. said the Co-op (also) needs to have its own celebration.
Donal agreed that each entity should have its own celebration so that a collaboration does not muddle the accomplishments of either group.

Bill said that a collaboration would have a positive effect in the community.

Deb said conversation about what to do for the Co-op 40th Anniversary was started in a managers’ meeting a few months ago; one idea was to have ongoing events or specials throughout the year.

Action: The GM Team will lead the exploration of 40th Anniversary celebration ideas.

Annual Meeting (discussion):
Andrika shared that the time for an annual meeting is coming up and a date needs to be set. It was decided that the BOD and GM Team should keep September 23rd open while a venue is sought. Action: The GM Team will direct Outreach staff to find a venue for the annual meeting.
Weekends for possible fall BOD retreat dates (discussion):
The BOD retreat is typically held the first weekend of December. The BOD explored having it earlier, but it was decided to hold it the weekend of December 1st and 2nd.

Website redesign (report):
Andrika shared that she has been invited to be on a committee to review proposals for the website. She asks board members who have requests/concerns to email her and cc all of the board. 
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
Newsletter and Breakfast with the Board assignments reviewed: Kurt will write the September article (due Aug. 15) and Kimberly will write the October article (due Sept. 15). Colette will attend the Sept. 8 Breakfast with the Board, and Donal may also be available. Kurt will attend the October Breakfast with the Board, and Donal may also be available.
REVIEW OF DECISIONS AND ACTION ITEMS
The Administrative Manager will begin emailing the BOD the minutes and action items as soon as the draft is finished and has been reviewed for errors and omissions by the BOD president. 
Meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, September 11 at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.

Signature of the Board President






Date

MFC Board of Directors’ Meeting  August 14, 2012
Page 1

